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RENO-SPARKS CONVENTION AND VISITORS AUTHORITY 

MEETING OF THE SPECIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE 
Tuesday, April 11, 2023, at 2:00 p.m. 

Reno-Sparks Convention and Visitors Authority 
4065 S. Virginia Street, Board Room 

Reno, Nevada 
 

COMMITTEE MEMBERS: 
Mr. Andy Chapman, Chairman 

Councilwoman Charlene Bybee   Ms. Patricia Richard 
Ms. Geralda Miller  Ms. Jessica Sferrazza 
Mr. Christopher Phillips   Ms. Ann Silver    
___________________________________________________________________________ 
 

This meeting is being livestreamed and may be viewed by the public at the following link: www.rscva.com/public-
meetings 

 
Notice is hereby given that a quorum of the Reno-Sparks Convention and Visitors Authority Board of Directors may 

be present at the Special Events Committee meeting. The Special Events Committee meeting is not intended as an 

official meeting of the Reno-Sparks Convention and Visitors Authority Board of Directors and no deliberation or 
action by the Reno-Sparks Convention and Visitors Authority Board of Directors will occur. 
 
 
 

THIS NOTICE AND AGENDA HAVE BEEN POSTED PER NRS REQUIREMENT, AT LEAST THREE 
BUSINESS DAYS BEFORE THE MEETING, IN ACCORDANCE WITH NRS 241.020, AT THE MEETING 

LOCATION AND AT THE FOLLOWING PUBLIC LOCATIONS: 
Evelyn Mount Northeast Community Center Reno City Hall 
Reno Municipal Court Sparks City Hall 

Reno-Sparks Convention & Visitors Authority (RSCVA) McKinley Arts & Culture Center 
Washoe County Administration Building Washoe Co. Reno Downtown Library 
RSCVA Website: www.rscva.com/public-meetings Online at http://notice.nv.gov/ 

___________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Items on the agenda are for possible action by the Special Events Committee unless stated otherwise.  Items will 

not necessarily be considered in the order listed.  The Special Events Committee may combine two or more agenda 

items for consideration, may remove an item from the agenda, or may delay discussion relating to an item on the 
agenda at any time. 

Supporting Materials 
Support materials are made available when they are provided to the Special Events Committee, or if provided during 

the meeting, support materials will be made available at the meeting at the same time as they are made available 
to the Special Events Committee. Support materials are also available at the RSCVA administrative offices and at 

the scheduled meeting.  The designated contact to obtain support materials is Lisa Farmer, 4065 South Virginia 
Street, Suite 100, Reno, NV (775) 827-7618. 
 

 

AGENDA 
 

A. OPENING CEREMONIES 
  Call to Order 

  Pledge of Allegiance 
  Roll Call 
 

B. COMMENTS FROM THE FLOOR BY THE PUBLIC 
Public comment is limited to three minutes. The public is encouraged to comment on all agenda items 
as well as issues not on the agenda during the Public Comment period or on "action" items immediately 

before board discussion of such "action" items. Members of the public desiring to speak must complete 

a "Request to Speak" form and return it to the RSCVA clerk at the meeting. No action may be taken 
on a matter raised under this item of the agenda until 
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the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action will be 
taken. Public comments may not be accepted after the Chairman closes any period for public comment. 

 

C.  APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA OF THE TUESDAY, APRIL 11, 2023 SPECIAL EVENTS 
COMMITTEE MEETING 

 

 For possible action 
 

D. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 29, 2022 SPECIAL EVENTS 
COMMITTEE MEETING  

 

 For possible action 
 

E. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO THE FULL 
RSCVA BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF A FUNDING REQUEST FROM THE RENO AIR 
RACING ASSOCIATION IN AN AMOUNT UP TO $250,000 

 The RSCVA Special Events Committee is being asked to review and discuss a request from the Reno 

Air Racing Association for funding in an amount up to $250,000 to address increased insurance 
expenses for the 2023 National Championship Air Races and Air Show. This request is in addition to 

the Reno Air Racing Association’s request for marketing funding as part of the RSCVA’s annual 
Special Event Funding Program. The Special Events Committee may take action to recommend 

approval of the funding request to the full RSCVA Board of Directors for consideration at a future 

RSCVA Board of Directors meeting.       
  
For possible action 
 

F. COMMITTEE MEMBER ANNOUNCEMENTS, REPORTS, AND UPDATES 
 Committee Members may share announcements, reports, updates, and requests for information.  

This item is informational only, and no discussion among Committee Members will take place on this 
item.   

 

Informational only 
 

G. COMMENTS FROM THE FLOOR BY THE PUBLIC 
 Public comment is limited to three minutes. The public is encouraged to comment on all agenda items 

as well as issues not on the agenda during the Public Comment period. No action may be taken on a 
matter raised under this item of the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on an 

agenda as an item upon which action will be taken.  
 

H. ADJOURNMENT 
 
For information or questions regarding this agenda please contact:  

 The RSCVA Executive Office 

 P.O. Box 837, Reno, NV 89504 

 775-827-7618 



P.O. Box 837 
Reno, NV 89504 USA 

t: 775.827.7600 

Reno-Sparks Convention & Visitors Authority 
Special Events Committee Meeting Minutes 

November 29, 2022 

The Special Events Committee of the Reno-Sparks Convention & Visitors Authority held a meeting at 2:00 pm, 
on November 29, 2022, at the Reno-Sparks Convention and Visitors Authority, 4065 S. Virginia Street, Reno, 
NV. The meeting was properly noticed and posted in compliance with the Nevada Open Meeting Law. 
_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

A. OPENING CEREMONIES
Chairman Chapman called the meeting to order at 2:01 pm.

Committee Members Present:    Committee Members Absent: 
Chairman Andy Chapman  Eric Edelstein, Committee Member 
Councilwoman Charlene Bybee, RSCVA Chair 
Stephen Ascuaga, RSCVA Board Member  
Jessica Sferrazza, RSCVA Board Member 
Ms. Geralda Miller, Committee Member  
Patricia Richard, Committee Member  

RSCVA Executive Staff and Legal Counsel Present: 
Charles Harris, President/Chief Executive Officer 
Christina Erny, Vice President, Marketing 
Tasha Holloway, Sr. Marketing Events Manager 
Ben McDonald, Sr. Director of Communications and Public Affairs 
Shelli Fine, Director of Sports Development  
Rhonda Leach, Director of Equestrian & Sports Sales 
Benjamin Kennedy, Legal Counsel 
Lisa Farmer, Recording Secretary/Board Clerk 

_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

B. COMMENT FROM THE FLOOR BY THE PUBLIC
Chair Chapman opened the floor to public comment. There was none, public comment was closed.

C. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA OF THE SPECIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE MEETING AGENDA
FOR NOVEMBER 29, 2022

Committee Member Ascuaga made a motion to approve the agenda for the November 29, 2022,
Special Events Committee meeting. Committee Member Bybee seconded the motion. The motion
was APPROVED by a vote of 6-0-1, Edelstein absent.

D. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 7, 2022, SPECIAL EVENTS
COMMITTEE MEETING

Committee Member Bybee made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 7, 2022, Special
Events Committee meeting with a revision to the meeting end time. Committee Member Richard
seconded the motion. The motion was APPROVED by a vote of 6-0-1, Edelstein absent.

ITEM D
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E. REVIEW AND DISCUSSION REGARDING STAFF’S RECOMMENDED PROGRAM TO 
FUND NEW START-UP EVENTS AND/OR ATTRACT ESTABLISHED EVENTS TO THE 
AREA 

 
President and CEO Charles Harris said since the last meeting of the Committee, staff had held 
two additional meetings internally. Those staff members were in attendance at the meeting to 
help with the discussion on this item. Mr. Harris said the internal group took the 
recommendations from the Committee and drafted some guidelines to help develop a program.  
 
Ms. Tasha Holloway, Senior Marketing Events Coordinator, gave a presentation. She reiterated 
that the internal group met, taking the notes from the last meeting, and worked to develop some 
general guidelines for a potential new program called the Opportunity Fund.  
 
The program would be open to new events with a following and/or start up events. There was 
no requirement for the event to be held annually. Events should have a high profile with a 
documented following. Ms. Shelli Fine, Director of Sports Development, outlined what the Sports 
Development Department does, how they attract sporting events, and what organizations they 
normally work with.  
 
Ms. Fine described the process staff follow to bid on NCAA events. The next round of events to 
bid on would open January 2024 for events held in 2026 through 2029.  During the last process 
RSCVA helped the University of Nevada, Reno secure future events for cross-country, men’s golf, 
and bowling. They are currently in the process of working to submit for the next round of bids. 
There is a separate process for the larger events and professional sports, both of which the Sales 
team looks at when the area meets the criteria.  
 
Committee Member Ascuaga asked if Nevada Athletics was including the RSCVA as a resource 
when they schedule their games for each sport for the year. Discussion followed on how RSCVA 
and DMOs encourage additional experiences and hotel options to help the colleges draw larger 
events and games with high profile teams.  
 
Board Member Sferrazza thanked the Sports Sales team for bringing the Davis Cup qualification 
event to Reno. She asked if the community had the infrastructure i.e. tracks, fields, etc. to 
support bids for larger events. Mr. Harris said RSCVA has funded economic impact studies for 
hockey, track, and flat fields. Staff have pursued meetings and/or opportunities based on the 
results of those studies.  Board Member Sferrazza asked if the Board should look at opportunities 
for flat fields or a track, for example at their venues, to help bring more sports to the region. Mr. 
Harris said that absolutely should be done. He was working with Nevada Athletics right now on 
the possibility of a new indoor track. When things advance and an opportunity arises, he would 
bring that information to the Board for consideration. Board Members Sferrazza asked if the 
economic impact studies could be sent to the Committee.  
 
Discussion followed regarding existing facilities and venues and partnerships with the cities and 
recreation programs. Mr. Harris wanted to emphasize that all the events are reliant on the 
RSCVA’s hotel partners to provide rooms to make things happen. Without that participation, the 
RSCVA has troubling selling the area to organizations looking to book events. Board Member 
Sferrazza asked if RSCVA is working with the new pool to schedule events. Ms. Fine affirmed 
staff is working closely with partners to help attract events once the facility is completed. There 
are some issues with the lack of regulation diving platforms and limited seating.  
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Chair Chapman asked if the NCAA bids were different than the seasonal conference bids. Ms. 
Fine said it was a different process. Chair Chapman asked if the new University of Nevada, Reno 
Incline campus would be an offering now that it had been added to their facilities.  
 
Ms. Holloway continued her presentation to talk about Special Events and the development of 
qualifiers for events to submit a request for money from the Opportunity Fund. The guidelines 
included:  

• Must be an established event with a strong brand following 
• Have the ability to generate 5,000+ room nights 
• Economic impact value 
• Takes place in the shoulder season 
• Events that extend visitors’ stays around existing events/holidays (add-on events) 
• Media value – out of market reach 
• If anticipated to be a repeating event, limit on funding period (funding sunset) 
• Post-event reporting requirements to help measure success 

 
Based on that discussion, staff’s recommended next steps are: 

• Approval of the Opportunity Fund program from the Special Events Committee 
• Continued participation in the NCAA bid process 
• Continue networking with sports governing bodies 
• Seek new high profile events through the Sales department 
• Reconvene the Special Events Committee as opportunities arise 

 
Staff also suggested hiring a special event consulting firm. The RSCVA could benefit from 
expertise in going out and seeking high profile events to bring to the area.  
 
Committee Member Miller asked what percentage of the Sales budget is dedicated to sporting 
events. Mr. Harris said because these are not annual events, there are not established budgets. 
Resources and funds are transferred to help address needs as leads and opportunities arise. 
Discussion followed regarding room night generation. The Sports team was roughly generating 
50% of the visitor room nights. Mr. Harris said the lead consideration is economic impact.  
 
Committee Member Sferrazza asked if the National Bowling Stadium was open to be booked 
when the large events are not using the venue. Mr. Harris affirmed that staff was looking at all 
leads to book at all the venues. Committee Member Sferrazza said it was important for the team 
to act quickly if opportunities arise. She was in favor of the proposed criteria as it was flexible 
enough to allow a wide range of events. Discussion followed on how the RSCVA works with the 
local hotels to packages to potential events.  
 
Committee Member Ascuaga agreed that the proposed criteria were a good start and allowed 
RSCVA to be nimble. Committee Member Bybee reminded the Committee that there are a lot of 
cultural and arts events out there as well that attract large participation, just a reminder to not 
just focus on sporting events. She added that the logistics of spending the funds set aside for 
this program were difficult due to the timing. She suggested maybe adding to the fund in the 
next fiscal year as there may not be a chance to award the funds for this program in this fiscal 
year.  
 
Chair Chapman said it was a good discussion to have funding available now and then as RSCVA 
may be required to commit to an event that may not happen for several years. In the previous 
discussion, consideration was given to the geographic areas. It would not be possible for Incline 
to book 5,000 room nights. However, there are opportunities for Ironman, mountain bike events, 
etc. at Lake Tahoe that draw large crowds and wide exposure. He didn’t want to create a 
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constraint that would eliminate opportunities from areas that cannot meet specific requirements. 
Mr. Harris said it would be considered, that’s why the internal team was mainly focused on 
economic impact. Ms. Holloway added that the language could be changed from “criteria” to 
“considerations”. The Committee agreed as it was important to be able to be flexible enough to 
encourage new events, not limit them.  
 
Committee Member Miller added it was important to consider diversity and inclusion. If it was not 
listed in the considerations, it could be overlooked. As a strong advocate for DEI initiatives, she 
felt it should be added to the list. There was agreement from the Committee to add a DEI 
consideration. 
 
Chair Chapman called for a motion to recommend bringing the considerations to the full Board of 
Directors at their next meeting. Committee Member Ascuaga moved to recommend approval of 
the considerations as discussed (with the addition of a bullet point related to diversity, equity and 
inclusion and removal of the number of nights). Committee Member Miller seconded the motion. 
The motion was APPROVED by a vote of 6-0-1, Edelstein absent. 
 

F. BRAINSTORM SESSION: DISCUSSION REGARDING SPECIAL EVENTS 
 

Committee Member Bybee had previously discussed gay rodeo. Ms. Rhonda Leach, Director of 
Equestrian and Sports Sales, said she recently hosted a visit and was holding possible dates for 
an event in 2025. She was confident that it would happen, and she was in contact with another 
group considering a possible collaboration to extend the event.  
 
Chair Chapman suggested looking into EPIC races. He would like to see some type of biking, 
running, and/or triathlon events now that the trails are connected between Reno and Tahoe. 
These types of events could also include the Carson valley. Discussion followed regarding 
potential for gravel races.  
 
Committee Member Ascuaga asked about events like the Life is Beautiful event. There had been 
some discussion pre-COVID. Ms. Holloway said she hadn’t heard anything further about the 
potential event occurring.  
 
Committee Member Miller was working with the Arts and Culture Commission on a possible 
Winter Lights Festival in 2024. They were working with an expert out of Portland to help develop 
an event. She was excited to get a winter light festival to the area in the off months (January 
thru March). Committee Member Miller was also interested in helping to grow the Cordillera Film 
Festival.  
 
Chair Chapman suggested expansion of lantern festivals, possibly in the open area land, not just 
at the Sparks Marina. 
 
Committee Member Bybee suggested large winter events, such as ski competitions. Chair 
Chapman said Palisades was hosting the Men’s World Cup in March. Further discussion followed 
regarding attracting events like the X Games.   
  

G. COMMITTEE MEMBER ANNOUNCEMENTS, REPORTS, AND UPDATES 
 
Committee Member Bybee invited everyone to attend the City of Sparks Tree Lighting and the 
Hometown Holiday Parade and holiday activities in Victorian Square.  
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Chair Chapman shared information about the Tahoe Film Festival and an event at the new 
University of Nevada, Reno Incline campus, Candy Cane Village.  
 
Mr. Harris said Emerald Exhibitions were coming the following week. It was the largest group in 
North America of bookers for meetings and conventions.  
 
 

H. COMMENTS FROM THE FLOOR BY THE PUBLIC 
 
Chair Chapman opened the floor to public comment. There was none, public comment was 
closed.  

 
I. ADJOURNMENT 

 
The meeting adjourned at 3:27 pm. 

 
 The meeting may be viewed here: http://www.youtube.com/live/2KIX9V9Ht1M?feature=share 
 



ITEM E






